
 
The Corporation of the City of Kenora 

 

By-law Number 3 – 2013 
 

A By-law to amend By-law Number 148-2010 being a By-Law to Regulate the 
Discharge of Firearms, Air-Guns, Spring-Guns, Cross-Bows, Long-Bows or any 

Class or Type Thereof 
 

 

Whereas By-law 148-2010 prohibits the discharge of any firearm or class or type thereof within a 
portion of the City of Kenora; and 
 
Whereas Council deems it necessary and expedient to amend the by-law from time to time to 
meet changing requirements; and 
 
Whereas at a meeting held January 14, 2013, it was recommended the by-law be amended to 
provide that trappers be exempt from the by-law during times when they are managing their 
registered trap line area;  
 
Now therefore the Corporation of the Council of the City of Kenora hereby enacts as follows: 

 
1. That By-law Number 148-2010 be further amended by including the following provisions: 

 

Under Section 2. Definition/Interpretation, add: 
  

(i) “Registered trap line area” means an area designated as a trap line area in a 
Schedule to Part 1 of Ontario Regulation 663/98 (Area Descriptions) under the Ontario 
Fish & Wildlife Conservation Act, 1997.  
  
(j) “Trapper” means a person licensed by the Ministry of Natural Resources to hunt or 
trap furbearing mammals in the area designated in the license. 

  
Under Section 5. General Exemption, add: 

  
5.6      A trapper licensed to manage their registered trap line area, provided the firearm is 
limited to a .22 caliber long rifle and exempted only in their registered trap line area; and 
further 

 
2. That this By-law shall come into force and be in effect from and after the final passing 

thereof. 
  

  By-law Read a First and Second time this 21 day of January, 2013. 
  By-law Read a Third and Final     time this 21 day of January, 2013. 

            
             The Corporation of the City of Kenora:   
 
  

…………………………………………………………..Mayor 
            David S. Canfield 

 
 
                                             ………………………………………………….…..City Clerk 
           Joanne L. McMillin 
  


